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NO JANUARY ISSUE.           IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 GGGRRRAAAPPPEEEVVVIIINNNEEE   
Capel-le-Ferne   Village   Newsletter 

MARCH  2024 - ISSUE NO: 334 

 

WHAT’S ON” IN CAPEL-LE-FERNE 
Please check with organisation direct to clarify events and meetings. 

If you know details of your event, please let Editor know so 

organisations avoid booking same date 

March 1st Good Neighbours Coffee Morning 

March 12th  WI Meeting 7pm (page 5) 

March 15th Good Neighbours Coffee Morning 

March 16th  Gardeners’ Spring Show (page 18) 

March 23rd  Community Lunch (front page & page 2) 

April 5th Good Neighbours Coffee Morning 

April 5th WI Bingo Evening (front page & page 5) 

April 9th  WI Meeting 7pm (page 5) 

April 13th Cancer Research Jumble Sale 

April 19th  Good Neighbours Coffee Morning 

April 20th  Youth Club Fundraiser - Family Bingo 

May 3rd  Good Neighbours Coffee Morning 

May 11th Snap Auction, 2pm-5pm (page 2) 

May 17th  Good Neighbours Coffee Morning 

June 6th  80th Anniversary of D-Day (page 13) 

June 23rd  Community Lunch (page 2) 

June 27th Youth Club Annual General Meeting (page 16) 

Sept 1st GARAGE SAFARI 

Oct 26th Community Lunch (page 2) 

Nov 24th  Indoor Boot Fair (page 2) 
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Before I begin, I have a huge apology to make.   

I referred last month to the sum raised through a quiz 

and raffle and thanked the wrong people.  It was of 

course the Royal Oak who supported us, and I have no 

excuse except that I am an idiot.  Many, many apologies 

Kenny, Paul and Bob and everyone else who helped us, 

and I am both very grateful and very sorry for the 

mistake. 

Our recent trustee monthly meeting was a long one (as 

we have none in January), but a lot was achieved.  We 

now have dates for the following events – you may want 

to put them in your diary. 

Diary dates 

Snap Auction – Saturday, 11th May, 2pm-5pm 

Garage Safari – Sunday, 1st September 

Community lunches – Saturdays,  

23rd March, 29th June, 26th October, all 12noon - 3pm 

Boot fair – Sunday, 24th November, 9am - 1pm 

Anyone wishing to book a place at the community lunch 

in March then please contact Sally Cook, either on 

07730 475838 or at the Farmers Market on a Tuesday 

morning.  Its free of charge and on a first come, first 

served basis. 

From the meeting our newly elected officers are  

Sally Cook – Chair, Caroline Bunting – Vice Chair, 

Kath Hounsell – Secretary, Sarah Leonard - Treasurer.  

Thanks go to all for volunteering to be officers and all 

the trustees on the committee. 

The Farmers’ Market has been doing very well, 

especially as January is traditionally a bad month.  We 

have a new fruit and vegetable stall, and feedback has 

been good.  Zora, who sells home grown cut flowers, has 

started and will be attending monthly. This means we 

now have bread, cakes, meat, eggs, honey, cheese, 

flowers and fruit and vegetables to offer.  The stallholder 

agreement has been updated and given to all existing 

clients, and the table hire rates have also been updated. 

The numbers of visitors are increasing, judging by the 

number of extra tables and chair we are putting out, 

which is excellent. 

As usual it has been another busy month with 

maintenance and refurbishment.  We have finally had 

flooring laid in Room 101 and are currently evaluating 

the flooring in the kitchen prior to installing the new 

dishwasher. By the time of printing, we hope to have had 

a big clean in the kitchen enabling us to spring clean 

throughout the room. We are also working on the main 

doors, which have been a cause for concern recently.  

And finally – a tiny little moan.  Given the current 

economic situation our energy bill has been high this 

winter, but regretfully it is not helped by people leaving 

lights and heating on.  It is important to feel warm and 

we will even put heating on early for those who ask, but 

we would ask that people check the building before they 

leave, to make sure that that the building is both secure 

and that utilities have been turned off. Thank you and we 

look forward to seeing you at some of the planned 

events. 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 CAPEL-LE-FERNE VILLAGE HALL 

providing services to the local community 

http://www.capelvillagehall.com     

REGISTERED CHARITY No.281786 

Something to celebrate?     Want to hold a party? 

Need to organise a meeting or training session? 

Want to start a teatime chat group or a new sports club? 

Licenced for most things (except hypnosis and boxing) 

including sale of alcohol, PRS, raffles. 

To view the hall, or make a booking contact  

the letting secretary Sue Leaning on 07939 095880 

Email preferred: sue.lettingscvh@gmail.com 

 

 

 

RECYCLING - INSIDE THE HALL 
Boxes are provided for: Used Stamps for Donkey 

Sanctuary and McMillan Cancer.  Bottle Tops are also 

being collected again.   Please place the above in the 

relevant boxes.  A big thank you to everyone who puts 

their used stamps in the box in the Village Hall.   

Please carry on for these good causes. 

 

Village Hall 100+ Club Winners for February  

1st prize              -   Philippa Seger 

2nd prize              -   Barry Mansfield 

3rd prize              -   Linda Routh 

CONGRATULATIONS TO THE WINNERS 

Many thanks.  It is never too late to join  

Caroline Bunting 07885 406433 

Email: c.bunting@btconnect.com 

 

 
 

The Village Hall 100+ Club  

Registered Charity 281786 

Open for new members for the whole year 

(currently Sep 23 – Aug 24),  

or pro rata during the year.   

Monthly draw of cash prizes £25/£15/£5, 

doubled at Christmas. 

To take out subscription post to  

Kath Hounsell, 134, New Dover Road,  

or hand to Sally or Cherry at Farmers’ Market 

on Tuesdays.   

Cheques payable to  

“Capel-le-Ferne Village Hall”.  

 
 

http://www.capelvillagehall.com/
mailto:sue.lettingscvh@gmail.com
mailto:c.bunting@btconnect.com
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Community event run by and for the community.     
Come to the Farmers’ Market, check out the stalls and stay for  

a cup of tea or coffee.  

> Our bakery, supplied by Vanes of Dover - place orders. 

> Rotherwood Butchers.  Tenterden Greens fruit and veg. 

> Julie selling her much-praised cakes. 

> Zora with Cut flowers, 2nd Tuesday of month, subject stock available. 

> Delicatessen stall on 1st Tuesday of month. 

> Cheese, Chutneys and Jams/Honey are available and craft stalls.  

> Parish Council surgery, 1st Tuesday of month.  

> Community computer access point available, free of  

    charge, if need help with on-line activities.  

> Also available, library/jigsaw loans.   

> Postal advice/service.  
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CHURCH SERVICES, MARCH 2024 
The times of our services have changed: Please check before you leave for church! 

Date Alkham Capel Hougham 
Sunday 3rd 

Lent 3 

Evening Prayer 

5.00 pm 

Sung Eucharist 

9.30 am 

Eucharist (said) 

11.00 am 

Saturday 9th  
Fun, fellowship and food – all children accompanied 

by a responsible adult please – thank you!) 

  

     3.00 – 5.00 pm 
 

 

Sunday 10th  

Mothering Sunday 

Sung Eucharist 

9.30 am 

Worshipping Together 

11.00 am 

Worshipping Together 

11.00 am 

Sunday 17th     

Lent 5 

Worshipping Together 

9.30 am 

Eucharist (said) 

9.30 am 

Sung Eucharist 

11.00 am 

Sunday 24th      

Palm Sunday 

Eucharist (said) 

9.30 am 

Evensong 

6.00 pm 

Sung Eucharist 

11.00 am 

Thursday 28th 

MAUNDY THURSDAY 

 Maundy Thursday 

Eucharist 

7.00 pm 

 

Friday 29th  

GOOD FRIDAY 

 Good Friday service 

10.00 am 

 

Saturday 30th Building the Easter Garden  

at Messy Church, followed by tea. 

  

     3.00 – 5.00 pm 

 

 

Sunday 31st   

EASTER DAY 

 

Easter Day Eucharist 

9.30 am 

Easter Day Eucharist 

7.00 am 

…followed by breakfast 

Easter Day Eucharist 

11.00 am 

There is usually a Eucharist at St Radigund’s, Capel at 11.00 on Thursday mornings. 

Visit us online at: www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/BeneficeofACH 

From the vicarage 
I remember the hours I spent as a teenager, waiting for the bus to school – and how I would smile whenever I heard older 

people in the queue start a conversation. If it wasn’t the weather, it was their aches and pains that they always seemed to 

talk about. 

Years have passed, and I must admit that that particular chicken has come home to roost. There was a time when I could 

run up a staircase, often two steps at a time, carrying schoolbooks from one lesson to the next – but now my knees usually 

complain when I try anything like that. At the bus station the other day I happened to see someone I knew. We started by 

asking each other how we were. Guess how the conversation went...! 

As I write it is Ash Wednesday, the first day of Lent. It is a time when people talk about giving something up – for 

Christians, a way of preparing to keep Holy Week and Easter. I’ve been reading about a monk, St John of the Cross, who 

lived in Spain during the 16th Century and who, to put it simply, compared getting to know God to going on a journey or, 

more precisely, to climbing a mountain. It’s a journey that, like life itself, has challenging uphill stretches. 

One of his ‘big ideas’ is that God wants to help us along on the journey – but we must realise that we can only accept 

what’s on offer if we’re prepared to risk letting go of what we already have. We can’t accept anything new if our hands are 

already full. 

So perhaps I’ll try less giving up, and more letting go this Lent. And I’ll joyfully embrace life with wonky knees … Brian 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PLEASE NOTE … ST RADIGUND’S CHURCH IS 

AVAILABLE FOR LETTING PURPOSES 

∙ Rates £10 per hour  

(Negotiable for block bookings, local residents).  

∙ PA/Sound system available    ∙ WiFi available.      

∙ Booking Policy available from  

Audrey Goaten, 32 Albany Road,  

Capel-le-Ferne.  CT18 7LA.  

Email: tryke@audrey47.plus.com 

 

 

A number of people who live in the village are involved with the 

Dover Foodbank, and St Radigund's Church has been one of their 

donation points for many years now - which, it seems, is not as 

widely known as it ought to be! The Dover Foodbank is associated 

with the Trussell Trust, and information about how it functions and 

how people can give and get help can be found on their 

website: https://dover.foodbank.org.uk/ 

At church we collect items in our Green Box. When ready, we 

contact Moira who lives in Old Dover Road, who then arranges for 

them to be taken to the warehouse. 

 

 

http://www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk/
https://www.facebook.com/BeneficeofACH
mailto:tryke@audrey47.plus.com
https://dover.foodbank.org.uk/
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE EVENING WI
 

 

 
 

President Jan welcomed members on this very rainy 

dreary February evening. Members stood to sing 

Jerusalem. Carolyn provided the gorgeous red roses for 

the table and Jan thanked all members, who have taken 

part in the providing the refreshments and facilitations 

of this evening’s meeting.  Tonight’s competition was 

for red themed items (to collaborate with Valentine’s 

theme), with a healthy turn out of entries from our 

members.  As discussed at the last meeting in January 

2024, the proceeds from the Blue Pig competition 

entries were to be donated to a charity. Pam’s Malawi 

Charity was suggested, and votes were taken and agreed 

by all, to proceed with donating the funds from year 

2023 of £35.00. At our last meeting members voted on 

the WI Resolutions. The majority of 9 votes, were 

counted for the ‘impacts of poor housing conditions’ 

category and this will be put forward on our behalf. 

Mary, our WI member, entered a written piece into the 

‘Joan Belcher cup’ competition and came 2nd with a 

wonderful piece of writing called ‘Love me Love my 

dog’. A loving tale of a couple and their adorable St 

Bernard called Brutus. Mary read the tale to us all, 

which was truly entertaining and thoroughly enjoyable 

read. A lovely plant was presented to Mary to celebrate 

her entry by Jan. The WI 50th anniversary cloth, with 

names of members from 1959 to 2009, has lovingly 

been updated to include the missing members names by 

Pam. She has added the new names in purple and green 

colours, that were members up until 2019. Next 

additions will be members up until 2029. The tablecloth 

is used on occasions, such as the Birthday meeting and 

all agreed, to use at the annual general meetings. The 

evening meeting included the addition of a chippy 

supper, from a local fish and chip shop in Folkestone. 

The meal was hot, delicious and filling! Members 

brought an abundance of condiments, and all enjoyed 

their meal washed down with a lovely cup of tea/coffee. 

A perfect feast on such a wintery evening sourced and 

delivered by Alison, which was greatly appreciated. 

Our evening Guest Speaker Katey, from Lifeline 365, 

gave a talk regarding the service they provide. 

Life Line 365 have a suite of products and a specialist 

team on hand to provide 24 hour, 365 days of the year 

service, to help you feel safe whilst staying independent 

in your own home. 

 

 

Katey showed and explained how some of the product’s 

work, including the range of GPS devices for people out 

and about, and what is presently on the market and 

devices, which will be available in the future. Some 

members already use these devices, and a discussion of 

the variety of devices and service providers took place. 

Also Smoke alarms and carbon monoxide detectors can 

be linked to some Life Line devices, which alerts your 

service provider, so you receive the right 

help/responder. The service is billed quarterly and has 

set rates dependant on which service you opt for. They 

currently provide a service to 5-6 thousand people in the 

Kent area. It helps give you and your family members 

peace of mind. The service checks in with you monthly. 

If a false alarm is activated, this is not a problem. A very 

informative talk, especially for any members 

considering the service.  

Eve thanked Katey for attending and speaking to us 

today.  

Jan welcomed our new member, Lesley MacDougall. 

Birthday cards were given out to members.  

Forth coming events: - WI Birthday meeting invitations 

were received from Dover WI, Temple Ewell WI and 

Whitfield WI. The next craft meeting is on Thursday 

15/2/24 and Thursday 29/2/24. Home Economics is on 

21/2/24 and the theme will be buttons. Lunch club will 

take place at Farthingloe Farm, Dover on 20/02/24. 

Alison will be attending the Annual Council meeting on 

19/03/24 on our behalf. The Spring Group meeting is on 

26/03/24. Bingo will take place on 5/4/24 and posters 

are available. Members were reminded, yearly 

subscription is due and to see Alison regards payment. 

The summer Educational Outing was discussed for 

Goddington Park, Ashford. There are gardens, a main 

house to explore with a garden centre and tearoom on 

site. Dates were discussed and 11/07/24 agreed. Our 

competition winner Vad won with her entry which was a 

lovely red necklace. Members were reminded to sign up 

for the rota of duties. The entertainment commenced, the 

raffle was drawn and we played an enthusiastic game of 

Tea Party Bingo. Jan gave an update on Pat, a member 

who is currently very unwell.  |Flowers have been sent 

to her with our best wishes.  

Jan thanked all for attending and actively taking part in 

the evenings events and all those who helped and 

especially Alison for the lovely meal.  
 

We would love some new members to join, we have 

sub-groups, interesting speakers, friendships & fun so 

do please get in touch with Caroline 07885 406433, we 

look forward to meeting you. 
 

March 2024 Tuesday 12th  

Village Hall, 7 pm 

Annual 

Meeting 

April 2024 Friday 5th  

St Radigunds Church, 7pm 

Bingo 

April 2024 Tuesday 9th   

Village Hall, 7pm 

Madagascar 
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Do you have short term or temporary mobility challenges? 

Maybe from an accident, recent surgery,  

or just aches and pains? 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CC GOOD NEIGHBOURS  

has a range of mobility aids  

that could assist you. 

To include: 

➢ A light weight wheel chair 

➢ A banana board to assist getting from wheelchair to 

car seat. 

➢ Mobility walker with an integral seat. 

➢ Light weight, 3 wheels, walking frame. 

➢ Aluminium walking sticks with adjustable height. 

➢ Swivel seat pad for use in a car. 

These are all available for use, free of charge, on a temporary 

loan basis. 

 If any of these aids would be a benefit for you or someone in 

your family, please contact 

Jan Milliken on 257003, or Neil Perrin on 243645. 

CAPEL’S GOOD NEIGHBOURS  

RECORD BREAKING  

FREE COFFEE MORNING 

sponsored by Capel Cares 

Our February 2nd coffee morning set a new record 

for attendees, with over 45 guests enjoying 

company, a quiz, raffles and, of course, free coffee 

and biscuits. 

We also celebrated birthdays in February with 

Cherry, Terri, Jackie & a significant birthday for 

Joan. 

                                                             

An extra special thanks go to the team at 

the ROYAL OAK who have donated the proceeds 

of a quiz night to  

CAPEL CARES GOOD NEIGHBOURS scheme. 

An amazing donation of £112. 
 

GOOD NEIGHBOURS  

FREE  

COFFEE MORNINGS  
 

DON’T MISS OUT 

come and join us on our next coffee mornings, on 

the 1st & 15th March. 

Free coffee morning, every month, twice a month! 

The next 4 GOOD NEIGHBOURS  

FREE COFFEE MORNINGS  

will be held on the 1st & 15th March  

and the 5th & 19th April.  Usual time of 10.00am. 

All are welcome, you don’t have to live in the 

village to enjoy good neighbours, so please bring 

friends, visitors welcome. 

Need transport? Contact Jan on 257003. 

LOOKING FORWARD TO SEEING YOU ON 

THE 1st & 15th March.  We’ll be there, will you? 

EXTRA DATES FOR YOUR 2024 DIARY 

5th & 19th April and 3rd & 17th May. 
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Another Capel Cares birthday  

 

 

GRAPEVINE ADVERTISING  

from 1st April 2023 

This space could be advertising your 

commercial/ business venture or,  

non-village organisation event. 
 

Size 9cm x 3.5cm     £15.00               

Size 9cm x 7cm        £22.00 

Size 9cm x 13cm       £30.00.   

Size 20cm x 13cm - £40.00 (½ page) 
 

For further details contact  

Parish Clerk at 39 Victoria Road,  

or Tel: 01303 259564.  

Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 
 

                                                 

 

WOULD ANYONE be interested in a new group activity 
in ALKHAM VILLAGE HALL on a Monday or Thursday 

morning? We know that men’s social and support 

networks often revolve around work and when this 
changes or they retire, they often lose touch and can 

become lonely and isolated, which can lead to a wide 
range of health issues. Kent Sheds grew from this 

desire to provide a place where Men could come 
together, make social connections, build friendships, 

share skills and knowledge whilst hopefully having fun. 

Kent Sheds vary across the county and provide a wide range of activities, often 

including woodworking, metalworking, repairing, restoring and gardening. Men’s Sheds 

typically attract older men, but many have women and younger members too. The one 
thing that all sheds share is their concept of providing a safe place for likeminded 

people to come together for a sense of belonging.  
If you have any interest, in the first place please contact  

brianwimsett@hotmail.com   or catiewebber@me.com 
 

mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
mailto:brianwimsett@hotmail.com
mailto:catiewebber@me.com
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CAPEL BAPTIST CHURCH 

Preachers for March 

3rd  …  Jim Taylor 

10th …  Rev Ruddle 

17th … Pam Barr 

24th … Greg Marlam 

31st … to be confirmed 
 

Messy Vintage Thursdays,  

at 2.30pm 

all welcome, worship, craft and tea.   

All Welcome 
For details of Preachers or if there are queries regarding 

these details, please call 01303 489006 - Pam Barr 

Please! A reminder that the public are requested not 

to park in front of the gates on Sunday mornings as 

this is a disabled access. 

JACQUI 
SALON and MOBILE HAIRDRESSING 

Reasonable Prices 

CALL 01303 250655 or 07968 967057 

For an appointment 
 

PERMS AND SETS AVAILABLE  

IF REQUIRED 
 

"Sadly, due to a lack of people coming to help, reality 

has struck at the Riverside Centre and they have now 

had to stop delivering to Whitfield and Capel due to 

the shortage of volunteer drivers". 

CAN YOU HELP? CAN YOU HELP? 
Do you drive, have a car and hour or so to spare at 

lunchtime just one day a week (or more if you can).  The 

Riverside Centre in Dover provides a delivery service of hot 

lunches for local elderly people who have difficulty getting 

out and about or can't safely cook in their home. There is in 

urgent need for volunteer drivers to deliver this food and 

take a moment or two to have a quick chat as they drop it 

off.  You get a mileage allowance which more than covers 

your fuel cost and the satisfaction of doing something 

positive for our community. It makes you feel good.  So, if 

you want to do something positive for our community, 

volunteer. Call on 01304 207268 

 



9 
 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE PARISH COUNCIL 
Summary of some items discussed 

at meeting held Tuesday, 20th February 2024 
 

Requests from public and Other Feedback:  

➢ Cllr. Norris updated status of flooding issues Capel 

Street/Lancaster Avenue.  Letter from KCC was 

questioned.  Help being received from MP. Section 19 

investigation ongoing, waiting outcome. 

➢ Other flooding reported, Satmar Lane/Winehouse Lane. 

➢ Tree removal, fallen in storm and fencing, at Playing 

field on boundary Elizabeth, being dealt with, together 

with height of trees. 

Planning:  

➢ All planning applications and comments available to 

view on Dover District Council website: 

https://www.dover.gov.uk/Home.aspx 

Planning>Applications>View-

Applications>Planning>Simple Search>Decisions 

➢ Land Allocation Plan: Update on housing development 

in Capel – see pages 10 and 11. 

➢ Government Inspectors Timeline on decision to be 

sought. 

➢ 107-127 Capel Street Land - on market for sale by a 

receiver.  

Neighbourhood Watch:  

➢ Community Warden, Jan Henry, reported on 

continuation of anti-social behaviour. 

➢ Help required from community please: to report any 

issues witnessed to Kent Police, Dover District 

Environment Crime, Dog Warden, and/or Community 

Warden, for action! 

Playing Field and Equipment: 

➢ Toddler swing replaced.  Cut back of surrounding 

hedgerow done. Work to be carried out on junior 

climbing frame slide, zip-wire chain and gym bench 

press. 

➢ Skate-park ramps contractor to be contacted for 

refurbishment advice. 

➢ Football rebound mesh fencing installed.  Pitch 

renovation to be deferred to wait funding arrangements. 

➢ Refurbishment of MUGA area, quotes from contractors 

to be sought for: painting, re-lining, new nets and steam 

jet wash of fencing, tables and benches. 

Traffic Management and Highways:  

➢ Tactile paving on drop kerbs installation due 1st April. 

➢ Traffic order consultation for double yellow lines at 

junctions B2011, planned by Highways from 1st March. 

➢ Update received on TAP and Dover Traffic from 

District Councillor Hibbert. 

➢ Lorries travelling Capel Street – Information obtained 

from Department of Transport, Traffic Commissioners 

for Great Britain, that DB Foods have “HGVs 

Operators Licences" around UK.  One of their Licences 

names Capel Farm House, Satmore Lane as an 

Operating Centre which is registered for 4 vehicles to 

park.  Courtesy letter to be sent to contractors, to please 

consider residents and their properties and keep to the 

20mph speed limit. 

➢ TAP (Traffic Assessment Project) ongoing issues on 

A20. District Councillors and MP Natalie Elphicke 

urging authorities to review the situation in and around 

Dover. 

➢ UPDATE >> Hockley Sole junction road surface: Kent 

Highway Engineer liaising with surfacing engineer for a 

better solution of surfacing so that it lasts. 

➢ UPDATE >> Lancaster Avenue: added to local needs 

list for a request of micro surface throughout. Kent 

Highways major surfacing team will assess this road for 

eligibility. 

Public Rights of Way:  

➢ Cllr. Lake to chase KCC on: PROW ER240 at Satmar, 

for status to ongoing issues.  Replacement of sign at 

Old Dover Road to Church. 

Speed Watch:   

➢ Session results available on Parish Council Website.  

https://capellefernepc.org.uk 

➢ Join the Capel-le-Ferne Team to help educate drivers.  

Details page 18. 

Events: 

80th Anniversary of D-Day Thursday, 6th June 20244 

Working Party organising event, as timetable/poster on 

page 13. Further information will follow. 

Capel Cares: Talk from Power Network on energy 

savings, scams, etc., on 1st March. 

Grapevine Newsletter/social media: Holiday volunteers 

to deliver newsletter sorted. 

Village Hall:  

➢ Application for KCC grant to funding lunches agreed.   

➢ Committee checking with Insurance Company on 

erecting outside Christmas Tree. 

➢ HM King Charles III portrait being ordered. 

Training/workshops/seminars:  

➢ Members circulated with available courses.  

➢ No requests received for Defib/Speed Watch workshop.  

District and County Councillor reports:  

➢ Written report from District Councillor Hibbert, 

circulated to Councillors. 

Matters Concerning the Parish: 

➢ Grounds Maintenance Contractors for 2024 quotes 

received. Harmer and Sons (village locations) and 

Stephen Huxtable for St Marys, accepted and agreed by 

all present. 

➢ Parish Councillor Co-option Vacancy – continue to 

advertise for a candidate, possibly requesting someone 

from specific locations not covered by other 

Councillors, i.e. George Close etc. 

➢ Asian Hornets – A donation of £50 was agreed by all 

present, to be paid to Dover District Bee Association, to 

help with their work in removing Asian Hornet nests. 

➢ Garden Hedges - A request please to all in the 

village with hedges overhanging footpaths. This is a 

reminder, that it is Parishioners responsibility to trim 

hedges that overhang the public footpaths. 
 

https://www.dover.gov.uk/Home.aspx
https://capellefernepc.org.uk/
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Housing development in Capel  

Parish Council Update  
 

Dover District Council is nearing the end of the process to decide how many new houses will be built in the 

district within the next 16 years. (The Local Development Plan) 

 

Back in 2019 DDC asked landowners if they had land they would like to offer for development. 

Here in Capel, 16 plots of land were offered for development by local landowners during the evidence gathering 

stage.  

After scrutiny, 4 plots were considered suitable for development by DDC (highlighted in green on the map 

attached). 

 

In Capel, the Parish Council held drop-in sessions for the two Public Consultations that took place in 2021 and 

2022. We informed and advised our Parishioners how to submit their view to DDC. (The Parish Council have 

consistently challenged 3 of these plots, supporting CAP011) 

 

In December 2023 a Parish Councillor and a small number of Parishioners attended a session with DDC where the 

Plan was examined by two HM Government Inspectors. 

 

In 2024 these HM Government Inspectors will visit all sites in the district before advising DDC about any 

revisions necessary before the Plan is finally adopted in the summer of 2024. 

 

Despite the earlier submissions to DDC by the Parish Council and our Parishioners, the two sites in Cauldham 

Lane have now got either Full or Outline Planning Permission and the third, Land to the east of Great Cauldham 

Farm is likely to come forward with a Planning Application from the Developers within the coming weeks. 
 

 

Throughout the last 5 years the Parish Council have continued to express their views to 

DDC about development in Capel but, we need your support to limit future development in 

Capel. The Parish Council will also be seeking professional advice in relation to 

development in the Capel Street/Cauldham Lane area.  

 

At the appropriate time, when a planning application is submitted, we will be holding drop-

in sessions to guide you on how you can express your views to DDC on the submitted 

development proposal. 

 

Capel Parish Council really appreciate all your comments and support since the start of this 

process, but we would really encourage as many of you as possible to submit your views to 

DDC about developments in Capel at the appropriate time. We will advertise dates and 

times of our drop-in sessions in the near future on social media and in the Grapevine. 

PARISH COUNCIL SURGERY 
Is there an issue you wish to discuss with your 

Parish Council?   

A Councillor and Parish Clerk will be available  

on 1st Tuesday, of each month,  

10am-12:00noon, at Farmers’ Market,  

Village Hall, in Room adjacent to Entrance.   

NEXT SESSION TUESDAY, 5th MARCH  

NEXT COUNCIL MEETING WILL BE ON 

TUESDAY, 19th MARCH 2024, 7.30PM. 
MINUTES/DECISIONS/AGENDAS ARE AVAILABLE ON THE 

COUNCIL WEBSITE: https://www.capellefernepc.org.uk/ 

PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS OPEN TO PUBLIC.  IF YOU 

WISH TO ATTEND AND ADDRESS THE COUNCILLORS, 

PLEASE INFORM CLERK. 

Further information on any of the above or to contact  

Parish Council, please write to Parish Clerk, 39 Victoria Road, 

Capel-le-Ferne, or Tel: 01303 259564.   

Email:  clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 

https://www.capellefernepc.org.uk/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
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More Neighbourhood Watch/Kent Police Information on Parish Council Facebook Page   
Or, on Kent Public Protection Page 

BE AWARE and STAY ALERT 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

REPORT SUSPICIOUS ACTIVITY   Call 999 if: 

* a serious offence is in progress or has just     

   been committed. 

* someone is in immediate danger or harm. 

* property is in danger of being damaged. 

* a serious disruption to the public is likely. 

Call 101 for non-emergency enquiries. 

Or online https://www.kent.police.uk/contact/af/contact-us/ 

For advice and to report issues to KCC Trading 

Standards contact:  

Citizens Advice consumer helpline  on 0808 223 1133 

Consumer Advice scams action line  on 0808 250 5050 

Monday to Friday from 9am to 5pm. 

 
REPORT TO CRIMESTOPPERS 

https://crimestoppers-uk.org 

0800 555 111 

Trading Standards Checked  

(kent.gov.uk) 

REPORT TO CITIZEN’S ADVICE  

HELPLINE 0808 223 1133 

https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/ 

 

https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.kent.police.uk%2Fcontact%2Faf%2Fcontact-us%2F%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1gfBBBSqINWaNsM5lCAVYuLyhMT-98H2FvX5AypRG1Dew9DNFLcY1USoo&h=AT2WvFB5DrWdphl-HRGqGJZh-BWpPZ5y6okg3oJAdDZHf-xCYw8iZPANdcU7KyYajEs8qoaO8pTJVgGC3JhDLA3al_zF3Fev_V3oEuuQINAlULTi_gveScqCTRl2s0AmMA&__tn__=-UK-R&c%5b0%5d=AT1YUmrjaQ3sEqU-6mTyL4ytcON7quu4PYSjOwlmEeSCEDcXcs7yT7tE_nDbjw9vRaSjSeyGzqfKSAtjkvhlw4nrdTWZIOckq2pzwQP-RfHIhL2FFeU-G91_2GnH58ke99wSHwOl96G8yzZH3fx8YD5kcLmA4QcVT7Zekup9H4GN2cLmePucmTbcgI7OL84
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/consumer/get-more-help/if-you-need-more-help-about-a-consumer-issue/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/consumer/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/consumer/get-more-help/if-you-need-more-help-about-a-consumer-issue/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/scamsaction/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/scamsaction/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/scamsaction/
https://crimestoppers-uk.org/
https://tschecked.kent.gov.uk/
https://tschecked.kent.gov.uk/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/
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EVERY 1ST SUNDAY OF EACH MONTH 

CLASSIC CAR MEETINGS 

Come and join in and look at cars 

Location – Left hand Side of Car Park 

NEXT MEETING MARCH 

 
Home to the National Memorial to the Few and The Scramble 

New Dover Road (B2011), Capel-le-Ferne,  

CT18 7JJ. Tel: No: 01303 249292 

https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/ 

Facebook Page: https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew 

 

Help us bring history to life  

The Battle of Britain Memorial Trust is looking for your 

support in their fundraising campaign to extend Hunting 

Lodge and install two high-tech simulators that will recreate 

the experiences of a Battle of Britain fighter pilot.  These 

simulators will allow visitors to experience the thrill - and 

fear - of an aerial duel against a determined enemy and keep 

the memory of the Few alive in an extraordinary way.  With 

your help, we can reach our £1m target and purchase two 

simulators that will create a multiplayer scenario, with one 

being a Spitfire and the other a BF109. If we reach our goal, 

the simulators will include complete replica aircraft cockpits, 

making the experience even more immersive. 

Donate to the campaign and help us keep the memory of the 

Few alive in an unforgettable way via this link : 

https://ow.ly/T5qJ50Q2IaT 

 

 
Battle of Britain Memorial - Remembering the Few 

The support that we have received from you all is something that we 

will always be so grateful for. It is your support and donations that 

help us continue our work to remember ‘the Few’ in these difficult 

times. 

If you wish to make a donation to the Memorial Trust, please click 

here for more details: http://ow.ly/EkKh50DboEb  

It’s free entry to the Memorial and The Wing.  

The Scramble Experience inside is our only paid-for 

attraction, and there is a nominal parking charge.  

We always welcome donations to keep this wonderful 

place running, though. 

 

Home to the Battle of Britain Memorial - 

Remembering the Few and The Scramble,  

New Dover Road (B2011), Capel-le-Ferne, 

CT18 7JJ.   Tel: No: 01303 249292  

https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew
https://ow.ly/T5qJ50Q2IaT?fbclid=IwAR2_wKhLatWlcLhNpfS2rWxUsr1PWwDgBltDn0DljPYqjDDuIeUDVxByKsM
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZXRfwcE0dQwofbZrW35gDVTsXwdQyPI1rtrTEvXSbO7qVoeWdDrs9BvTrRKCVMacevgPbrit0PbC3le6J-E8Fz6yrE4qoFXOmldMxmG92rgkVJpkPGyd8oUA1GXb1j8K5JiaJpGC1pvfvFjbw9XtxOiJh-pCchVsngVWFdAb4GiL60Bo2ZX0wQSOffyqn0RMbo&__tn__=-UC%2CP-R
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fow.ly%2FEkKh50DboEb%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1lU8RW5fGFSS-UDs489Dq9KqQfxpg_QETkYGBQU3CDZwKpk4rSD2XN1HU&h=AT0dWr2iqCATRzwrO41yzfCBZayEyH20ZvxXY2VbzRp43dtIlo6zELfnxVgyXDxQ_0QKUANXBnvIu74tptsi0ftxmq8H7zHBo8Q90MflQAMXiujFzWjmMHvQMi8ZLQZTjg&__tn__=-UK-y-R&c%5b0%5d=AT1H0lK6DXgsRVxcAYZv-NXyD0mh7SDEwr4p58leGMMSJuJEabVYFRr4i0M3NobZ-Q3ZOh6If6oYpOSkettaBwn8CLOI_wPaK79nas52VZpt5nLeQX3xDMeL3ANYfCEp6206B04ACsCOv8KIFiquwxMRoGXUQlrKpdgnZRV3NvKALGAqOsawVkKjurrTi3n4cnAaCjx6tbSCSW9jcK3l2_wq5qqgoBitWhM-gUhjSsvo_xarIU5nWyNjhqAvv8PL
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Barton Mobile Foot Clinic 
 

Professional footcare  

in the comfort of your  

own home.  

Visits from £30.00 
 

 

All routine footcare undertaken; nail 

cutting (including diabetic clients), 

with treatment and advice if required 

on - corns, callus, verrucae, cracked 

heels, athletes’ foot, fungal nails, 

ingrown and involuted toenails.  

Dementia friendly.  

To book an appointment: 

Mobile - 07944017532 

Email - bartonfootclinic@outlook.com 
Toni Dip FH MCFHP MAFHP 

 

mailto:bartonfootclinic@outlook.com
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• Windows 

• Carpets 
• Gutter clearing/repairing 

• Fascias and lastics 

• Commercial and 

Domestic 

• Offices 

• Jet washing     

    patios/decking 
 

Please call or email to book  
or for a quote: 

 

Landline: 01303 778257 
Mobile: 0777 584 8809 

Email:  
smartcleaning1313@gmail.com 

 

 
 
 

 

 

AMIN STORES, 

NEW DOVER ROAD, 

“CASH ONLY” 

Join Capel-le-Ferne Parish Council Facebook Page 

for continuous up-to-date information/notifications. 
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil/ 

If you know someone that does not do Facebook, but 

would welcome receiving email notifications between 

the Grapevine Newsletters, please email 

clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

to be added to Parish Council email database. 

mailto:smartcleaning1313@gmail.com
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE YOUTH CLUB 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
                                       

We meet every 1st and 3rd Thursday, 7.30-9.30pm 

Capel Village Hall, during term time, 

Village Hall, Lancaster Avenue 

Tel: 07860 803767.  Email:capelyouthclub@outlook.com 

Facebook:  https://www.facebook/com/capelyouthclub 

  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Capel Short Mat Bowls 

Contacts 
Wendy (Chairperson) ………….259120  

Ros……….…….255862                 

Rachel…… 07853 193935 

Anyone in the village wishing to try the sport of short mat bowls,  

please contact above members. 

 

mailto:capelyouthclub@outlook.com
https://www.facebook/com/capelyouthclub
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Find us on Checkatrade 

Capel Village Hall Trustees wish to ask, 

For your help with an important task. 

To keep this wonderful Village Hall 

Ready for use by one and all. 

To support and be ready for 

Boot fairs, Pilates and so much more. 

Without this great asset we could not do 

The Farmer’s market, Safari and parties too. 

To get this done, it’s people we need 

A few more Trustees, to follow our lead. 

A few hours a month would be great 

To help keep it running straight. 

Community has been built, and is doing well 

What more we can achieve, we cannot tell 

Can you be part of our way forward now? 

It would be great, let me tell you how... 

Pop to the Farmers Market, it’s on every 

week 

It’s Sally, Roy or Barry to whom you should 

speak. 

 

Or call Kath on 07376 614014, to say hello 

We’d be glad for you to join us….… 

please give it a go. 
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Capel-le-Ferne Gardeners’ Association 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Interesting speakers, a friendly quiz, and occasional visits to stately homes and their gardens.  

Visitors and new members are always welcome. 

If you are not yet a member and would like to be, membership is just a low £10.00 per year. 

We have interesting speakers, quiz evenings, a Rose show in June, and three open shows, and our enthusiastic members are 

always happy to share the benefit of their knowledge and experience. 

The society holds Spring, Summer and Autumn Shows at the Village Hall, see What’s On front page for dates. The group 

meets on the third Tuesday of each month at 7:00pm in St Radigund’s Church, Albany Road for informative presentations, 

social events and quiz evenings.  

We look forward to seeing you at the show, or any of our events. 

Brian Castle - 01303 259105 or 07598371984.  Jean Tanton - 01303 255982.  Bob Parsons on 07484 275551. 

Facebook Page: https://www.facebook.com/groups/1104487473444755 

March 16th will see the Capel-le-Ferne Gardeners’ Spring Show at the Village Hall. With 56 categories, there is 

probably something for everyone, including 5 junior classes exclusively for young people up to the age of 16. 

The show opens to the public at 2:30pm, with awards at 3:45. This is an open show so anyone can enter exhibits, 

even those who are not yet members of the Gardeners group, but exhibitors will need to register their entries with 

the show secretary, Brian Castle, by 6:00pm on Thursday, March 14th.  Anyone requiring a schedule of classes 

should contact Brian on 01303 259105, or myself, Bob Parsons, on 07484 275551. 
 

The group’s monthly meet is held on the 3rd Tuesday of each month, 7:30pm at St. Radigund’s Church. 

 The Next meeting will be on Tuesday, March 19th when Rachel Castle will give a presentation on Auriculas. 
Bob Parsons, Vice Chair of Capel-le-Ferne Gardeners Association.  07484 275551 

 

 

Would you like to help protect our residents from speeding vehicles?  

Could you spare 1 – 2 hours a week? 

If so, we would love you to join our enthusiastic Speed Watch Team. 

Community Speed Watch is an educational scheme to help reduce  

speeding traffic though our village. 

The scheme enables volunteers to work within our village to raise awareness of the dangers  

of speeding and to help control the problem locally. 

If you are interested and would like to talk to someone about becoming a team member,  

contact the Parish Clerk on 01303 259564, Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 

https://www.facebook.com/groups/1104487473444755
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
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USEFUL CONTACTS INCLUDING  

ACTIVITIES and CLUBS  

CONTACT NAMES TELEPHONE  

NUMBER or EMAIL 

Police Community Safety Officer James Chenery  Kent Police 101 

Community Warden  Jan Henry 07811271303  Email: 

jan.henry@kent.gov.uk  

Parish Council Chair Philippa Seager 01303 245254 

Parish Council Clerk Maureen Leppard 01303 259564  Email: 

clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

Dover District Ward Councillor Martin Hibbert Cllr-Martin.Hibbert@dover.gov.uk 

Village Hall 

Webmaster/Chairperson 
Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Committee Lettings   Sue Leaning 

(Email preferred) 

07939 095880  Email:  
sue.lettingscvh@gmail.com 

Village Hall Farmers’ Market  Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Committee 

Treasurer 

Sarah Leonard  sarahbridgeland74@hotmail.co.uk 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Roy Mann 07725943261 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Jerry Watson 07811987254 

Village Hall Committee Trustee 

100+ Club/Vice Chairperson 

Caroline Bunting Email: c.bunting@btconnect.com 

07885 406433 

Bridge Club Bob Jones 01233 756362 

Brownies Register on website https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/what-

we-do/brownies-7-10/ 

Capel Baptist Church Pam Barr 01303 489006 

Capel Cares and Ukraine Janet Milliken 01303 257003 

Capel Walkers Neil Perrin 01303 243645 

Divas Dance Rebecca Uden 01303 893650 

Gardeners Association Jean Tanton 01303 255982 

Household Bill Savers Phil and Karoline Taylor 01303 246887 

Judo Colin Carrott 01303 211594 / 07917131571 

Remote Control Car Club Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Short Mat Bowls Ros Chandler 01303 255862 

St Radigunds Church Rev Brian Williams 01303 243784 

St Radigunds Church Events John Oliver 01303 251403 

St Radigunds Church Bookings Audrey Goaten tryke@audrey47.plus.com 

St Radigunds Players and Choir Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Tai Chi Anna 01304 205405 

Twinning Association Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Ukraine “Homes and Help” Janet Milliken 01303 257003 

Welcome to Village Letter Jackie Watson 01303 258865 

WI  Caroline Bunting 07885 406433 

Youth Club Simon Withey 07860803767 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

WILDLIFE FACEBOOK 

PAGE - SEARCH   

Capel-Le-Ferne Wildlife 

 AND JOIN OTHER 

RESIDENTS DISCUSSING 

ALL THE WILDLIFE  

IN OUR VILLAGE 

 

SIGHTLOSS GROUP: 

The Folkestone Macular Society 

Support Group meets on the last 

Friday each month from  

10:30am to noon at  

Best Western Clifton Hotel 
1 - 6 Clifton Gardens 
The Leas, Folkestone 

CT20 2EB 
All welcome. Meeting other 

people with macular disease helps 

you understand your condition, 

share information about 

treatments and stay independent. 

For more information call 

Margaret on 01303 226 877 or 

email:  help@macularsociety.org 

 

 

 

Shepway Writers Group 

Are you interested in creative 

writing?   

Now's your chance to put pen to 

paper and write short stories, 

poetry, or even that book you've 

been meaning to write.   

Our informal group meets every 

month in Folkestone. It's free to 

join, so why not come along  

and give it a go? 

Contact Graham on 01303 470229 

or 07722 560702. 

 

KNIT and NATTER, 

REECE ADAMS HOUSE, 

CAULDHAM CLOSE 
EVERY THURSDAY, 

2pm - 4pm. 

Everyone Welcome! 

For more  

information contact  

Maggie 01303 245046. 

Food Waste and 

Recycling 

Thursdays, 

7th and 21st March 
 

 

Food Waste and Rubbish 

Thursdays 

14th and 28th March 
 

Garden Waste  

 Fridays, 

8th and 22nd March 

 
 

mailto:jan.henry@kent.gov.uk
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
mailto:Cllr-Martin.Hibbert@dover.gov.uk
mailto:sue.lettingscvh@gmail.com
mailto:sarahbridgeland74@hotmail.co.uk
mailto:c.bunting@btconnect.com
https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/what-we-do/brownies-7-10/
https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/what-we-do/brownies-7-10/
mailto:tryke@audrey47.plus.com
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
mailto:help@macularsociety.org


20 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                   

                  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

               

 

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         

 

              

       

                                                                                           

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

      

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

                   

            

CAPEL VEHICLE SERVICES 
All makes of cars serviced and repaired. 

MOT’s and repairs, mechanical and welding. 

Tyres, Exhausts, Batteries Supplied and Fitted 

Competitive rates.  No VAT. 

Friendly efficient service 

Call John Horne 01303 255894 
Local free collection and delivery available if required 

 

 

 

 

NO JANUARY ISSUE       Items for April 2024 issue to be with  

Maureen Leppard (Editor) at 39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7LT,  

(Tel: 01303 259564) or Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com  

by 6pm, Sunday, 17th March 2024.          

PLEASE NOTE IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT 

 

 

 

G B Haworth 

 

Painter and Decorator 

Interior and Exterior 

Free Estimates Capel - 244206 

  
 

  
 

 

FITTING CREATIONS 

BLINDS – CURTAINS – SHUTTERS 

         
Friendly Family Business 

Local to you 
 

01303 894882       07506 144427 

www.fittingcreations.com 

info@fittingcreations.com 

 
 

 

 

  

 

Jessica Young 

MAAT, Accountancy, Book-keeping,  

Payroll and VAT services  
For small businesses and sole traders 

Free initial consultation.  Flexible hours 

Contact details: 

Mob: 07704 518251. 

Tel: 01303 259734 

Email: contactyoungstoday@gmail.com 

 
 

  

mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
http://www.fittingcreations.com/
mailto:info@fittingcreations.com
mailto:contactyoungstoday@gmail.com

